Azov Battalion

AT A GLANCE
Overview
Organization
Strategy
Major Attacks
Interactions
Maps



HOW TO CITE

Mapping Militant Organizations. "Azov Battalion." Stanford University. Last modified March 2022. https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/azov-battalion.

SUMMARY

Formed: March 20141

Disbanded: Active

First Attack: April 2014²

Last Attack: 2022

OVERVIEW

The Azov Battalion is an extreme-right nationalist paramilitary organization based in Ukraine. Founded in 2014, the group promotes Ukrainian nationalism and neo-Nazism through its National Militia paramilitary organization and National Corps political wing. It is notable for its recruitment of far-right foreign fighters from the U.S. and Europe as well as its extensive transnational ties with other far-right organizations. In 2022, the group came to prominence again for fighting against Russian forces in Kyiv, Kharkiv, and Mariupol.

NARRATIVE SUMMARY

The Azov Battalion formed in March 2014 as a volunteer brigade to fight Russian-backed separatist in Donetsk and Luhansk.³⁴ The battalion's origins lie in the extreme-right "Patriot of Ukraine" militant organization.

In 2005, Andriy Biletsky created the Kharkiv-based Patriot of Ukraine (PU) to champion white nationalist, anti-immigrant extreme-right ideas in Ukraine. In November 2008, Biletsky created the umbrella Social Nationalist Assembly (SNA) movement.⁵ The movement was a derivative of

the earlier political party Social-National Party of Ukraine (SNPU), which later became known as Svoboda. The SNA contained members from a collection of nationalist and extreme-right groups in Ukraine which promoted a neo-Nazi ideology.⁶ The PU became the de facto armed wing of the SNA.

In March 2014, following the annexation of Crimea, the Ukrainian Ministry of Defense encouraged volunteer military units to mobilize a resistance campaign against Russian-backed separatists in Donbas. Volunteer military units would help "fill the gap" in the Ukrainian military's defenses. Biletsky and several other Patriot of Ukraine members formed the Azov Battalion in response to this call. The group's first violent attack occurred shortly after its formation in April 2014 when fighters clashed with Russian-backed separatists in Donetsk.

In June 2014, the group gained international notoriety when it helped re-capture the southeastern city of Mariupol from Russian-backed forces. Approximately half of the 400 pro-Ukranian forces who took control were from the Azov Battalion. Regaining control of Mariupol for the government in Kyiv had critical strategic implications for the larger War in Donbas. Mariupol lies on major roads from its port on the Sea of Azov in Southeastern Ukraine, near the Russian border, as an access point into the rest of Ukraine. Azov's role in retaking, and holding, Mariupol from the separatist forces was the group's first significant victory, and earned it international credibility.

During the Battle for Mariupol, the group came to attention for its neo-Nazi iconography on the battlefield including the battalion patch, which featured a Wolfsangel symbol. The Wolfsangel is a historical symbol of independence that was later co-opted by the German Nazi Party. Originally, Biletsky's PU claimed the symbol was actually an amalgamation of the letters "I" and "N" (the Idea of the Nation), representing the organization's nationalist beliefs. However, the symbol is widely associated with the modern far-right. In the Idea of the Nation of the Idea of the Nation of the Idea of the Nation).

Azov leaders publicly downplay or deny the group as a white supremacist or Neo-Nazi organization. The Azov Battalion denies the symbol's far-right associations and invokes the reasoning as the PU. However, the Woflsangel is far from Azov's only allusion to Nazi ideology. Biletsky once stated in 2010 that it was Ukraine's national mission to "lead the white races of the world in a final crusade...against semite-led untermenschen (subhumans)" Furthermore, interviews with members of the Battalion openly espouse neo-Nazi and white supremacist views. Many fighters hold an aspirational belief of marching on Kyiv once the war is over, and that Ukraine "needs a strong dictator to come to power who could shed plenty of blood but unite the nation in the process." 17

After months of fighting in 2014, the Azov Battalion cemented its status as a core defense unit. On September 17, 2014, Ukraine designated the Azov Battalion "regiment" status. ¹⁸ This gave it official recognition as an auxiliary security force. In October 2014, Biletsky left the group to participate in politics. He used his unit's victory in Mariupol to launch a successful political campaign. Biletsky was elected to Ukrainian Parliament as an independent in November 2014, and remained a member until 2019. On November 12, 2014, Ukraine designated the Azov Battalion "Special Purpose Regiment" status and formally integrated it into the National Guard. In December 2014, the Patriot of Ukraine formally disbanded and remaining members integrated into the Azov Battalion.

Early on, the Azov Battalion was able to fund itself due to patronage support from interior minister of Ukraine, Arsen Avakov.²¹ The Azov Battalion was incorporated into the Ukrainian National Guard while Avakov was the Interior Minister.²² A direct relationship between Avakov and Biletsky predates the formation of Azov though. From 2005-2010 Patriot Ukraine, Biletsky's precursor to the Azov Battalion, was active in the city of Kharkiv, where Avakov was governor. During this time Patriot Ukraine coordinated closely with local police and authorities, particularly in monitoring migrants and raiding kiosks, whose owners were not loyal to Avakov's government.²³ Biletsky, first with Patriot Ukraine and subsequently with Azov, benefited from the patronage of Avakov for nearly a decade during Avakov's time as governor and then as Minister of the Interior.²⁴

As the Azov Battalion continued to grow, it pursued international relationships and recruitment of foreign fighters. The group was initially composed of half eastern Ukrainians and half foreign fighters from Sweden, Spain, Italy, Canada, France, and Russia.²⁵ The group later recruited from Belarus, Germany, and possibly the United States.²⁶ The Soufan Center reported that between 2014-2019 approximately 50,000 people from 17 countries – including the United States – traveled to fight in Ukraine although it is hard to determine how many specifically fought with Azov.²⁷ Foreign fighters also reported traveling to Ukraine to join the group due to their attraction to the group's white ethno-nationalist views.²⁸

The group's ability to inspire and recruit foreign fighters has contributed to Ukraine's reputation as a bastion for the far-right.²⁹ The Azov Battalion specifically cites its desire for American recruits to join Azov and help counter perceived "pro-Kremlin" narratives in the U.S.³⁰ In interviews with far-right researchers, the Atomwaffen Division claimed to have sent members to Ukraine to obtain battlefield experience.³¹ Members of the American "Rise Above Movement" (RAM) have also openly publicized meetings with members of the Azov Battalion and National Corps. Robert Rundo, leader of RAM, traveled to Kyiv and fought in mixed martial arts matches with members of the Azov Battalion in a facility owned by Azov, called the "Reconquista Club."³² Greg Johnson, an American white nationalist author also traveled to Kyiv to give a lecture and meet with members of the Azov.³³ A number of Russian nationals have also joined the Azov Battalion, due to their lack of political dissent options against Putin's regime from within Russia, and the fact that Azov is a largely Russian speaking organization.³⁴

In 2015, as intermittent fighting in Donbas continued, the U.S. government placed a ban on any of its material or financial aid to Ukraine going to the Azov Battalion due to its far-right association. While the ban was lifted in 2016, Congress reinstated it again as part of a Defense Appropriations bill in 2018.³⁵

In 2016, Olena Semenyaka, a new spokeswoman and head of Azov's International Outreach Office, embarked on a new set of efforts to grow the group's international ties. She is the principal coordinator behind Azov's vast transnational network in and around Europe. Semenyaka networked and organized events with far right organizations and ideologues from

Europe and the U.S.³⁶ Since 2016, she has regularly traveled across Europe, meeting with far right groups, including Italy's CasaPound, and Germany's National Democratic Party, largely attempting to win their support instead of Putin.³⁷ Semenyaka also spoke at the far right Scandza Forum in Sweden, alongside Mark Collett, a Neo-Nazi activist from Britain's National Party and self described nazi sympathizer.³⁸ Azov has also hosted members and communicated with members of several different American organizations. In 2020, two members of the U.S. based neo-nazi group, Atomwaffen Division, were deported by the Ukrainian government after they attempted to set up a local affiliate and join the Azov Battalion.³⁹

In 2016, Biletsky partially returned to the Azov Battalion to found a far-right ultra-nationalist political wing called the National Corps. As part of this political wing's creation, he toned down some of his political rhetoric and white supremacist views. 40 Olena Semenyaka became actively involved in the National Corps' leadership. 41

In 2017, Azov created an umbrella organization with other far-right groups to boost the National Corp's presence in elections. Described as a nationalist hate group by the U.S. government, National Corps barely registered in the national polls in 2019 And failed to meet the 5% threshold to obtain Parliamentary seats. In 2018, the National Corps was estimated to have less than 20,000 members, and ran on a platform of re-establishing Ukraine as a nuclear power, and opposing European institutions. He National Corps also supports Azov's international recruitment, providing housing and logistical support to arriving foreign volunteers. It is difficult to know exactly how many foreign fighters have joined the Azov Battalion. A report by the Counter Extremism Project estimates that foreign fighters with ties to right wing extremism number in the hundreds, and cites the Azov Battalion as the key organization at the center of this recruitment.

In 2017, the organization created a new street wing faction known as the National Druzhyna or National Militia.⁴⁷ The National Militia patrolled neighborhoods in small groups to ostensibly promote law and order. It also harassed public officials and clashed with police in January 2018.⁴⁸ The National Militia conducted attacks against Roma and other minority targets.⁴⁹

In February 2018, the National Militia formally announced its existence during a public assembly and torchlit march of 600 followers in Kiev. During the march, members swore allegiance to Andriy Biletsky and the Azov Battalion.⁵⁰

In 2019, Ukraine's Central Election Commission granted the National Militia permission to officially monitor the presidential election. Although the commission specified the group was not permitted to use force, members openly stated they were willing to take matters into their own hands to stop election fraud.⁵¹ Members of the Azov Battalion, the National Corps, and the National Militia appear to flow between the three branches.⁵² Since the creation of all three groups - the Azov Battalion, the National Corps, and the National Militia - collectively they are often referred to as the "Azov Movement".

In February 2022, the group came to prominence again during the Russian military build-up on the border with Ukraine. When Vladimir Putin announced the invasion of Ukraine, calling it a "special military operation... to demilitarise and de-Nazify Ukraine", the Azov Battalion was thought to be one of the organizations he referred to.⁵³ In response to the Russian invasion though, far right militia leaders across Europe are posting declarations to join the fight against Russia.⁵⁴ Members of the Azov Battalion see the invasion as an opportunity to raise their profile, and gain increased political influence.⁵⁵ Olena Semenyaka, spokeswoman for Azov, referenced Azov's role in Ukraine as an opportunity to play a bigger role in Ukraine's future politics.⁵⁶

Prior to the invasion, Azov ran training for civilians in Mariupol including medical care, survival and evacuation, and weapons training.⁵⁷ In Kyiv, roughly 350 attended a paramilitary training event run by Azov.⁵⁸ Azov leadership has been using the threat from the Russian military as a recruitment tool, amplifying their online recruitment resources.⁵⁹

On February 24, Russian forces began to lay siege to the city of Mariupol. Azov fighters took up arms yet again and were one of the central defense forces in the city. 60 Reporters also noted Azov regiments fighting against Russian forces in Kyiv and Kharkiv. 61

In early March 2022, President Zelensky of Ukraine again announced the formation of an "international legion" to facilitate the arrival of pro-Ukrainian foreign fighters. ⁶² In a similar call to 2014, the Ukrainian government once again encouraged "Territorial Defense Forces" to mobilize and help resist the Russian invasion As of March 6, 2022, approximately 16,000 international volunteers have estimated to have signed up, although it is difficult to estimate the number specifically joining Azov and its affiliates. ⁶³

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

A. LEADERSHIP

- Andriy Biletsky (March 2014 to October 2014): Biletsky was the original leader of the group. He was formerly the leader of the extreme-right Patriot Ukraine and nationalist Social Assembly Organization.⁶⁴ In 2011, he was arrested as part of a larger round-up of Patriot of Ukraine members for an attempted murder. In February 2014, he was released from prison following a government law exonerating all political prisoners.⁶⁵ He left the group in October 2014 to become a member of Ukraine's Parliament. He held this position until 2019.⁶⁶
- Ihor Mosiychuk (2014 to 2014): Mosiychuk was a founding member and deputy commander of the group.⁶⁷ He was charged with trying to bomb a statue of Vladimir Lenin in 2011, which led to his arrest as part of the "Vasylkiv 3" along with Serhiy Bevza and Volodymyr Shpara. In February 2014, he was released from prison following a government law exonerating all political prisoners and helped create the Azov Battalion.⁶⁸ In the fall of 2014, he left the Azov Battalion to run for Parliament with the nationalist Radical Party and won.⁶⁹ He served in Parliament from November 2014 to October 2019 until his party lost all its seats.
- Oleh Odnorozhenko (2014 to ?): Odnorozhenko was a deputy commander of the group in its initial phase.⁷⁰

- Ihor Mykhailenko (October 2014 to November 2016): Mykhailenko was a member of the Patriots of Ukraine prior to 2014. He joined the group early on and took over as the principal commander following Biletsky's departure to Parliament.⁷¹ He later became the head of the National Militia wing in 2018.⁷²
- Maksym Zhorin (August 2016 to September 2017): Zhorin briefly served as the group's commander before transitioning to a spokesman role.⁷³
- Olena Semenyaka (2016 to Present): Semenyaka is the head of the National Corps
 political wing and head of international outreach for the Azov Battalion.⁷⁴ She has met
 with members of other far-right organizations including French Identitarians, the Italian
 CasaPound, German NDP, and U.S. Rise Above Movement. Prior to joining, she was the
 press secretary for Right Sector from 2014 to 2016. She became the de facto head of the
 National Corps in 2016.⁷⁵
- Denis Prokopenko (? to Present): Prokopenko joined the group in 2014 and was one of their earliest members. By 2020, Prokopenko was leading the group in Mariupol.⁷⁶ In February 2022, he was overseeing the Azov Regiment in Mariupol.⁷⁷

B. NAME CHANGES

- Azov Special Operations Detachment
- Azov Regiment

C. SIZE ESTIMATES

- March 2014: 50 men (Gomza and Zajaczkowski)⁷⁸
- June 2014: 200 men (Gomza and Zajaczkowski)⁷⁹
- July 2014: 300 men (BBC, Al Jazeera America)⁸⁰
- August 2014: 500 (Foreign Policy)⁸¹
- March 2015: 1000 men (Reuters)⁸²
- 2019: 10,000 followers (Foreign Policy)⁸³
- 2019: 22,500 followers (20,000 National Corps members, 1500 Azov Regiment, 1000 National Militia) (Gomza and Zajaczkowski)⁸⁴

D. RESOURCES

The group initially received funding from Ukrainian oligarch and governor of Donetsk, Serhiy Taruta. Taruta was a billionaire who was appointed to the Donestk region in March 2014 shortly before a separatist insurgency broke out. 66

The founder of the Azov Battalion, Andriy Biletsky, allegedly had close ties with Ukrainian Interior Minister Arsen Avakov starting in 2008.⁸⁷ Avakov was a patron and government protector of the Azov Battalion, prior to his resignation in 2021. Read The Azov Battalion was incorporated into the Ukrainian National Guard while Avakov was the Interior Minister. A direct relationship between Avakov and Andriy Biletsky predates the formation of Azov though. From 2005-2010 Patriot Ukraine, Biletsky's precursor to the Azov Battalion, was active in the city of Kharkiv, where Avakov was governor. During this time Patriot Ukraine coordinated closely with local police and authorities, particularly in monitoring migrants and raiding kiosks, whose owners were not loyal to Avakov's government. Biletsky, first with Patriot Ukraine and subsequently with Azov, benefited from the patronage of Avakov for nearly a decade during Avakov's time as governor and then as Minister of the Interior.

In 2016, members of the Azov Battalion and National Corps traveled to Poland where they received special operations training from the European Security Academy. The group also received funding from charity donations, diaspora funds, and other European far-right groups.

93

The group has an active social media presence that it uses for recruitment, fundraising, and messaging. It previously used Facebook and Instagram before it was deplatformed in 2016 for being a "dangerous organization." There is suggestive evidence that the group may receive support from online goods advertised on Instagram and Facebook through the Misanthropic Division and Wolknyt shopfronts. In 2022, it was using Telegram to broadcast messages about the fight in Mariupol.

Azov runs an international outreach program, headed by Olena Semenyaka, which networks with other far-right organizations across the U.S. and Europe. ⁹⁷ This has included running events and recruitment efforts out of European and American white supremacist and neo-nazi groups such as the Nordic Resistance Movement, Rise Above Movement, Casa Pound, and Atomwaffen Division. ⁹⁸

International recruitment efforts run through Azov's international events, in particular mixed martial arts competitions. 99 Individual recruits from abroad are brought through the "Cossack House", a social center run by the Azov Battalion in Kyiv. The Cossack House operates as a hub for arriving recruits. 100

E. GEOGRAPHIC LOCATIONS

Disclaimer: This is a partial list of where the militant organization has bases and where it operates. This does not include information on where the group conducts major attacks or has external influences.

The Azov Battalion initially mobilized in eastern Ukraine and primarily operates around Mariupol.¹⁰¹ In the spring of 2014, it had a training camp in Urzuf, Ukraine at a former presidential summer beach home.¹⁰²

It fought in several major engagements outside Mariupol in 2014. ¹⁰³ In February 2022, the group was fighting in Mariupol. ¹⁰⁴ Azov attachments were also reportedly fighting in Kyiv and Kharkiv. ¹⁰⁵

STRATEGY

A. IDEOLOGY AND GOALS

Azov's founder, Andriy Biletsky, stated it was Ukraine's mission to "Lead the white races of the world in a final crusade... against semite-led subhumans." Biletsky's group, Patriot Ukraine, precursor to the Azov Battalion, was characterized as a neo-nazi and ultra-nationalist organization, and Patriot Ukraine was assimilated into Azov in 2014. Members and leaders of the Azov Battalion later denied its neo-Nazi ties despite members having swastika tattoos and patches with extreme-right insignia. 108

Olena Semenyaka, spokeswoman and head of Azov's international outreach office, has articulated a vision in which Azov takes over Ukraine. In remarks to the Nordic Resistance Movement, Semenyaka said "We are on the march to power and we will either have to get there by parliament or by other means". In interviews with The Guardian in 2014, members of the Azov Battalion openly commented on aspirational beliefs of marching on Kyiv when the fighting with Russian forces and separatists was over. The same interviews revealed a common view amongst Azov's members that Ukraine "needs a strong dictator to come to power who could shed plenty of blood but unite the nation in the process". An instructor at an Azov run summer camp for Ukrainian children stated that "only nationalists can give something to this country, not democrats, not liberals". Azov's political ambitions are slow and steady. Characterized as "metapolitics", Azov pursues a political strategy centered around gradually shifting the mainstream closer to themselves to capture cultural power as a precondition for the capture of political power. Semenyaka has referred to this strategy in her public remarks, stating that Azov's strategy is to build "cultural hegemony" as a means to building political hegemony.

The National Corps platform champions a "natsiokratiya" (natiocracy) political system, which champions nationalism as a state's defining purpose. The wing supports a number of far-right and ultra-nationalist political positions as well as support for Ukraine re-acquiring nuclear weapons.¹¹⁴

B. POLITICAL ACTIVITIES

In November 2008, Biletsky created the umbrella Social Nationalist Assembly (SNA) movement. The movement was a derivative of the earlier political party Social-National Party of Ukraine (SNPU), which later became known as Svoboda. The SNA contained members from a collection of nationalist and extreme-right groups in Ukraine which promoted a neo-Nazi ideology. Members from the SNA later joined Azov.

In 2016, the Azov Battalion created a political party known as the National Corps. 117 Biletsky became the de facto political leader of the National Corps although he did not have an official position. Olena Semenyaka was the head and spokesperson for the National Corps. 118 The National Corps did not have substantial political support and only had 2 members in Parliament as of 2019. In 2019, the National Corps ran in Parliamentary elections with a larger far-right coalition including the Right Sector and Svoboda to try to hit the minimum 5 percent electoral threshold for representation. However, the coalition only garnered 2.3% of the vote and failed to

gain any seats. 119 Some scholars suggested the group did not have ambitions to command large political power, but to to radicalize the population and help normalize extreme-right, neo-Nazi ideas in Ukrainian politics. 120

C. TARGETS AND TACTICS

The Azov Battalion is predominantly a light infantry force, but does possess heavier equipment including armored personnel carriers, artillery and tanks. 121 From 2014-2022 Azov conducted patrols around Mariupol in search of pro-Russian forces, dug trenches and defensive positions, and organized cells around Mariupol to fortify the city's defenses. 122

In 2014 and 2015, the Azov Battalion reportedly engaged in the detention, interrogations, and torture of a Mariupol resident. In 2016, members of the Azov Battalion forcibly obstructed the entrance to a Ukrainian TV channel station after the TV channel broadcast a Russian journalist. In 2018, the National Militia targeted Roma and LGBT minorities in Ukraine. The National Militia publicized their attacks through livestreams on Facebook.

In January and February 2022, the Azov Battalion conducted civilian training programs in Kyiv and Mariupol in preparation for a Russian invasion. The Russian invasion led to a siege of Mariupol beginning in March 2022 where Azov forces once again resisted enemy forces using a combination of small arms, defensive maneuvers, and lightly-armed attacks. 127

MAJOR ATTACKS

Disclaimer: These are some selected major attacks in the militant organization's history. It is not a comprehensive listing but captures some of the most famous attacks or turning points during the campaign.

- April 2014: The group's first violent attack was in April 2014 when it clashed with Russian-backed separatists in Donetsk (Unknown Killed, Unknown Wounded).¹²⁸
- June 13, 2014: The group seized Mariupol from Russian-backed separatists (36 Killed, 24 Wounded). 129
- June 2018: Members of the National Militia attacked a Roma camp outside Kyiv.
 Twenty men destroyed the camp and live-streamed it on Facebook (Zero Killed, Zero Wounded).¹³⁰
- February March 2022: On February 22, Russian forces invaded Ukraine. Combat forces clashed with members of the Azov Regiment in Mariupol, Kyiv, and Kharkiv (Unknown Killed, Unknown Wounded).¹³¹

INTERACTIONS

A. DESIGNATED/LISTED

In May 2014, Ukraine designated the Azov Battalion official volunteer battalion status. 132

On September 17, 2014, Ukraine designated the Azov Battalion "regiment" status. 133

On November 12, 2014, Ukraine designated the Azov Battalion "Special Purpose Regiment" status and formally integrated it into the National Guard. 134

In 2016, Facebook designated the Azov Battalion a "dangerous organization," which allows it to regulate Azov content and deplatform Azov-related pages. ¹³⁵ In February 2022, Facebook's parent company Meta announced that it would be temporarily loosening this designation to allow discussion of the Azov Battalion in the context of Ukrainian defense efforts. The ban still prohibited Azov from using Facebook for messaging, advertising, and recruiting. ¹³⁶

In 2018, the U.S. Congress passed a bill banning arms sales to the Azov Battalion. 137

B. COMMUNITY RELATIONS

Azov operated an annual children's camp in 2015 and 2017, where attendees were known as "Azovets." The purpose of these camps is to instill in children a sense of patriotism, nationalist ideas, and promote support for Azov. 138 The camps involve mock military drills, instruction in nationalist beliefs, and other tutelage. 139

Azov has a street wing faction known as the National Druzhyna or National Militia, which aims to promote law and order within local neighborhoods. 140

The group held parades in Mariupol to commemorate the anniversary of the 2014 battle. 141

Prior to the Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Azov ran training session for civilians in Mariupol including medical care, survival and evacuation, and weapons training. ¹⁴² In Kyiv, roughly 350 civilians attended a paramilitary training event run by Azov. ¹⁴³

C. RELATIONSHIPS WITH OTHER GROUPS

European Far-Right and Identitarian Movement. Members of the Azov Battalion have met with members of other European far-right political parties including Italy's CasaPound and Germany's National Democratic Party. Italy In 2017, the Azov Battalion hosted a conference at which a CasaPound representative emphasized the far-right in Europe's movement was about "redefining politics — language, symbolism and aesthetics." Other attendees at the conference included members from the French identitarian Union Defense Group (GUD), Alliansen — Alternativ for Norge, American white nationalist Greg Johnson.

Olga Semenyaka is a prominent "diplomat" of the Azov Battalion. She has extensively traveled around Europe to network with other far-right nationalist and Identarian movements in Europe. She gave a lecture at an Identitarian Conference in 2019 where Jared Taylor and Kevin MacDonald were present. She also attended a Eesti Konservatiivne Rahvaerakond (EKRE)-sponsored celebration in 2019 and a Portuguese Identitarian conference with Escudo Identitario in 2019. She has also engaged with the hate rock scene and met with members of Wotan Jugend as well as the German group Absurd, the French Peste Noire, and the Finnish Goatmoon. Sementary of the Azov Battalion. She has extensively traveled around Europe.

Right Sector. The Right Sector has been described as a "sister group" of the Azov Battalion.
Right Sector was one the most prominent far-right Ukrainian groups involved in the Euromaidan protests, which toppled president Yanukovych. Right Sector was an extreme-right, ultranationalist group which favored authoritarian politics and later opposed pro-Russian separatists.
Right Sector was described as an umbrella organization for other militant organizations including Trident, the Patriots of Ukraine, and the Social National Assembly.

151

Misanthropic Division. Azov has a strong affiliation with the Misanthropic Division. The Misanthropic Division is a nihilistic neo-Nazi paramilitary organization with similar ideological views as Azov. It originally formed around 2014 and participated in the Euromaidan Protests. In 2015, the Misanthropic Division published a manifesto pledging "immediate support" for the Azov Battalion. However, Misanthropic had largely merged with the Azov Battalion and disavowed militant activities. However, Misanthropic Division remained active on social media setting up various shopfronts for selling merchandise, advertising, and fundraising through the Walknyt platform. 154

C14/S14. C14 is a neo-Nazi nationalist group in Kyiv. It conducted an attack with Right Sector and Azov in 2016 against the left-wing Autonomous Resistance in Lviv. 155 The group typically attacks Roma and minority communities. 156

Atomwaffen Division. AWD has made contact with the Azov Battalion, a unit of the Ukrainian National Guard that promotes white supremacy extremism and neo-Nazi beliefs. With the aid of foreign fighters recruited from around the world, the Azov Battalion has fought against pro-Russian separatists in the eastern half of the country. In 2015, AWD founder Brandon Russell reached out to an anonymous member of the Azov Battalion online. Presenting himself as "an avid supporter of the Azov Battalion" under the username "Odin," Russell requested "some advice from you about my militia that I lead in the US." It is unclear what, if any, assistance he may have received from Azov Battalion members. In addition to Russell, the Azov Battalion is known to have made contact with at least one other member of AWD. In January 2016, Andrew Oneschuk, a roommate of Russell, served as a guest on the Azov Battalion's podcast, which frequently hosts representatives of far-right organizations in Europe and North America. He spoke about challenges facing Americans who wish to join the Azov Battalion in Ukraine as foreign fighters and expressed interest in learning tips in boosting membership of the extreme right. In October 2020, Ukraine deported two American Atomwaffen members who were allegedly trying to join the Azov Battalion in order to gain experience fighting.

AWD Ukraine. Ukraine allegedly hosts a group claiming to be an AWD affiliate, though the cell is not sanctioned by AWD central in the United States. Like AWD Russia, the official name of this organization is unclear; for ease of reference, this profile has adopted the term "self-declared AWD Ukraine." Some sources have referred to this group by the name "AWD Galizien." "Galizien" is a reference to a unit of the Nazi Waffen-SS composed largely of ethnic Ukrainians during the Second World War. In December 2019, the self-declared AWD Ukraine released a video featuring five men wearing camouflage fatigues with AWD patches and threatening violence against Ukrainian politicians. The men also wore blurred-out patches for two Ukrainian far-right organizations, the Azov Battalion and Right Sector. 162

Rise Above Movement. In Ukraine, Olena Semenyaka, head of the National Corps hosted members of the U.S.-based extreme right Rise Above Movement (RAM). Semenyaka later stated that the RAM's leader Rundo and his compatriots "came to learn our ways" and "showed interest in learning how to create youth forces in the ways Azov has. During their visit, the RAM members joined the Azov Battalion for sparring at the Reconquista Club, an mixed martial arts (MMA) club affiliated with the group. Rundo entered an MMA competition for white supremacists from across Europe, supposedly the first American to take part in the history of the event. While in Kiev, Rundo also got a tattoo of the Viking warrior logo of White Rex, a clothing label founded by Russian MMA fighter and Azov Battalion associate Denis Nikitin.

Russian Imperial Movement. The Russian Imperial Movement is an adversary of the Azov Battalion in the Ukrainian conflict. In 2014 and 2015, RIM's paramilitary force fought alongside pro-Russian separatists. Though Azov and RIM share some white supremacy extremist beliefs, they have fought on opposite sides in Ukraine's civil war.

Brendon Tarrant. Press later reported a connection between the Christchurch shooting of a mosque in New Zealand and the Azov Battalion. Brendon Tarrant visited Ukraine and wore the "Wolfsangel" patch that Azov is associated with although no formal connection exists. 169

D. STATE SPONSORS AND EXTERNAL INFLUENCES

Ukraine designated the Azov Battalion official volunteer battalion status in May 2014. The became an official part of the Interior Ministry's National Guard. The Interior Ministry's National Guard.

Azov is notable for its recruitment of far-right foreign fighters from the U.S. and Europe as well as its extensive transnational ties with other far-right organizations. Azov recruits foreign fighters on the basis of its white supremacist and neo-Nazi ideology to fight against pro-Russian separatists in eastern Ukraine. The group has recruited fighters from eastern Ukraine as well as Belarus, Germany, Sweden, Spain, Italy, Canada, France, and Russia. The Soufan Center reported that between 2014-2019 approximately 50,000 people from 17 countries – including the United States – traveled to fight in Ukraine although it is hard to determine how many specifically fought with Azov. A report by the Counter Extremism Project estimates that western foreign fighters in Ukraine with previous ties to right wing extremism numbered in the hundreds, and that the Azov Battalion is the key hub for these extremists.

American citizens have been amongst the extremists traveling to Ukraine with the expressed purpose of training with, or joining the Azov Battalion. American extremists traveling to Ukraine have included avowed neo-Nazis and white supremacists, as well as individuals subject to criminal investigation and arrest by American law enforcement. For example, four members of the violent white supremacist group, Rise Above Movement, were arrested by the FBI for violence at protests. In the FBI's criminal complaint, the investigators noted the four arrestees had traveled to Ukraine with the expressed purpose of training with the Azov Battalion. Two members of the U.S. based Atomwaffen Division, an accelerationist Neo-Nazi group, were deported by Ukrainian authorities in 2020 for attempting to join the Azov Battalion. American military veterans have also joined Azov through their international recruitment program alongside far right European volunteers.

Far right European volunteers have included veterans of European militaries, including the Swedish and Croatian militaries. The Russian dissidents have also joined the Azov Battalion. Unable to protest in Russia, these individuals traveled to Ukraine to directly join the fighting, and signed up for the Azov Battalion since it is predominantly a Russian speaking group. The Indiana Protection of the Azov Battalion since it is predominantly a Russian speaking group.

In 2016, members of the Azov Battalion and National Corps traveled to Poland where they received special operations training from the European Security Academy. ¹⁸⁰ The group also received funding from charity donations, diaspora funds, and other European far-right groups. ¹⁸¹ In early 2022, President Zelensky announced the formation of the International Legion, an organization specifically organized around foreign fighters travelling to Ukraine to fight against the Russian military. ¹⁸² As of March 6th, 2022, President Zelensky claimed 16,000 foreigners had already volunteered to fight, again though it is difficult to estimate how many of these are joining the Azov Battalion specifically. ¹⁸³

MAPS

· Global Right-Wing Extremism

Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014.
https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329; Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." Terrorism and Political Violence. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974

² Chazan, Guy. "Ukrainian volunteer fighters with a luxurious seaside residence". Financial Times. 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/f00b9d16-196a-11e4-8730-00144feabdc0

³ Walker, Shaun. "Azov fighters are Ukraine's greatest weapon and may be its greatest threat." The Guardian. 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis

⁴ There is some conflicting information about the group's founding date with some sources claiming the group formed in May 2014. See, for example: Baczynska, Gabriel. "Ultra-nationalist Ukrainian battalion gears up for more fighting." Reuters. 2015. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-azov/ultra-nationalist-ukrainian-battalion-gears-up-for-more-fighting-idUSKBN0ML0XJ20150325)

Olzanski, Tadeusz. "Svoboda party – the new phenomenon on the Ukrainian right-wing scene." Center for Eastern Studies. 2011. https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2011-07-05/svoboda-party-new-phenomenon-ukrainian-right-wing-scene

⁶ Brayman, Lolita, "Ukrainian Nationalists Strive to Shake Off Allegations of anti-Semitism." Haaretz. 2014. https://www.haaretz.com/jewish/.premium-ukrainians-rebut-anti-semitism-talk-1.5327269

⁷ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." Terrorism and Political Violence. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI:

10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974; Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329

- 8 Krushelnycky, Askold. "The Battle for Mariupol." Atlantic Council. 2014.
- https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/the-battle-for-mariupol/
- Ohazan, Guy. "Ukrainian volunteer fighters with a luxurious seaside residence". Financial Times. 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/f00b9d16-196a-11e4-8730-00144feabdc0
- ¹⁶ Krushelnycky, Askold, "The Battle for Mariupol," Atlantic Council, 2014, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/the-battle-for-mariupol/
- Al Jazeera. "Ukrainian Troops Regain Mariupol." News | Al Jazeera, Al Jazeera, June 13, 2014. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2014/6/13/ukrainian-troops-regain-port-city-of-mariupol
- ¹² Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far-Right Movement That Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy Magazine, April 17, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/
- Walker, Shaun. "Azov fighters are Ukraine's greatest weapon and may be its greatest threat." The Guardian. 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis
- ¹⁴ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." *Terrorism and Political Violence*. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974
- Walker, Shaun. "Azov fighters are Ukraine's greatest weapon and may be its greatest threat." The Guardian. 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis
- ¹⁶ Hume, Tim. "How a Far-Right Battalion Became a Part of Ukraine's National Guard." VICE. VICE, February 16, 2022. https://www.vice.com/en/article/3ab7dw/azov-battalion-ukraine-far-right. Petik, Oles, and Denys Gorbach. "The Rise of Azov." Open Democracy. Open Democracy, February 15, 2016. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/rise-of-azov/.
- Walker, Shaun. "Azov Fighters Are Ukraine's Greatest Weapon and May Be Its Greatest Threat." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, September 10, 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis.
- ¹⁸ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." *Terrorism and Political Violence*. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974
- ¹⁹ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 2019, 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974
- ²⁰ Chazan, Guy. "Ukrainian volunteer fighters with a luxurious seaside residence". Financial Times. 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/f00b9d16-196a-11e4-8730-00144feabdc0
- ²¹ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the 'Azov' Battalion in 2014." The 21st Century Cold War, 2020, 105–31. https://doi.org/10.1201/9780367855123-7.
- ²² Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. Bellingcat, January 18, 2022. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/.
- ²³ Petik, Oles, and Denys Gorbach. "The Rise of Azov." Open Democracy. Open Democracy, February 15, 2016. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/rise-of-azov/.
- ²⁴ Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. Bellingcat, January 18, 2022. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/
- ²⁵ Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html; Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: "White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329
- ²⁶Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html; Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict:
- 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329; Seldin, Jeff. "White Supremacists Lead New Wave of Foreign Fighters." VOA News. 2019.
- https://www.voanews.com/a/usa_white-supremacists-lead-new-wave-foreign-fighters/6176687.html
- ²⁷ Seldin, Jeff. "White Supremacists Lead New Wave of Foreign Fighters." VOA News. 2019.
- https://www.voanews.com/a/usa_white-supremacists-lead-new-wave-foreign-fighters/6176687.html

Walker, Shaun. "Azov fighters are Ukraine's greatest weapon and may be its greatest threat." The Guardian. 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis; Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-nazis

"Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329
<a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/wo

- Center. Vol. 14, Issue 6. 2021. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-globalization-of-far-right-extremism-an-investigative-report/
 Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Defend the White Race': American Extremists Being Co-Opted by Ukraine's Far-Right."
 Bellingcat. Bellingcat, July 16, 2020. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2019/02/15/defend-the-white-race-american-extremists-being-co-opted-by-ukraines-far-right/.
- O'Connor, Tom, and Naveed Jamali. "Ukraine's War Draws U.S. Far-Right to Fight Russia, Train for Violence at Home." Newsweek, Newsweek, February 18, 2022. https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-war-draws-us-far-right-fight-russia-violence-home-1665027.
- ³² Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights On U.S., Europe, November 19, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html.
- ³³ Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights On U.S., Europe, November 19, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html.
- ³⁴ Vickery, Matthew. "Ukraine's Other Russians." Al Jazeera, Al Jazeera, September 26, 2015. https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2015/9/25/ukraines-other-russians.
- ³⁵ Kheel, Rebecca, "Congress Bans Arms to Ukraine Militia Linked to Neo-Nazis." The Hill. The Hill, March 27, 2018. https://thehill.com/policy/defense/380483-congress-bans-arms-to-controversial-ukrainian-militia-linked-to-neo-nazis "US Lifts Ban on Funding 'Neo-Nazi' Ukrainian Militia." The Jerusalem Post | JPost.com, January 18, 2016. https://www.jpost.com/Diaspora/US-lifts-ban-on-funding-neo-Nazi-Ukrainian-militia-441884
- Musharbash, Yassin. "The Globalization of Far Right Extremism: An Investigate Report." Combatting Terrorism Center. Vol. 14, Issue 6, 2021. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-globalization-of-far-right-extremism-an-investigative-report/
 Tolborne, Michael. "There's One Far-Right Movement That Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy Magazine, April 17, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/.
- ³⁸ Colborne, Michael, "Inside the Extremist Group That Dreams of Ruling Ukraine," Haaretz.com. Haaretz, February 23, 2019. https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/.premium-inside-the-extremist-group-that-dreams-of-ruling-ukraine-1.6936835
- Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine Deported Two American Members of a Neo-Nazi Group Who Tried to Join a Far-Right Military Unit for 'Combat Experience." BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, October 8, 2020. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-deports-american-nco-nazi-atomwaffen-division.
 40 Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far-Right Movement That Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy
- Magazine, April 17, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/ Bennetts, Marc. "Ukraine's National Militia: 'We're Not Neo-Nazis, We Just Want to Make Our Country Better'." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, March 13, 2018. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/mar/13/ukraine-far-right-national-militia-takes-law-into-own-hands-neo-nazi-links
- Nonjon, Adrien. "Olena Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism." Illiberalism Studies. 2020. https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/
- ⁴² O'Connor, Tom, and Naveed Jamali. "Ukraine's War Draws U.S. Far-Right to Fight Russia, Train for Violence at Home." Newsweek. Newsweek, February 18, 2022. https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-war-draws-us-far-right-fight-russia-violence-home-1665027.
- ⁴³ Colborne, Michael. "Inside the Extremist Group That Dreams of Ruling Ukraine." Haaretz.com. Haaretz, February 23, 2019. https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/.premium-inside-the-extremist-group-that-dreams-of-ruling-ukraine-1.6936835
- ⁴⁴ Bennetts, Marc. "Ukraine's National Militia: 'We're Not Neo-Nazis, We Just Want to Make Our Country Better'." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, March 13, 2018.
- https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/mar/13/ukraine-far-right-national-militia-takes-law-into-own-hands-neonazi-links

- ⁴⁵ Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Defend the White Race': American Extremists Being Co-Opted by Ukraine's Far-Right." Bellingcat. Bellingcat, July 16, 2020. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2019/02/15/defend-the-white-race-american-extremists-being-co-opted-by-ukraines-far-right/.
- ⁴⁶ Rekawek, Kacper. Rep. Career Break or a New Career: Extremist Foreign Fighters in Ukraine. Counter Extremism Project, 2020.
- 47 "National Militias Paramilitary group associated with National Corps and Azov movement." Reporting Radicalism, N.d. https://reportingradicalism.org/en/dossiers/groups/national-militias
- 48 "National Militias Paramilitary group associated with National Corps and Azov movement." Reporting Radicalism, N.d. https://reportingradicalism.org/en/dossiers/groups/national-militias
- ⁴⁹ Miller, Christopher. "With Axes And Hammers, Far-Right Vigilantes Destroy Another Romany Camp In Kyiv." Radio FreeEurope/RadioLiberty. 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-far-right-vigilantes-destroy-another-romany-camp-in-kyiv/29280336.html
- 50 Bennetts, Marc. "Ukraine's National Militia: 'We're not neo-Nazis, we just want to make our country better'." The Guardian. 2018. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/mar/13/ukraine-far-right-national-militia-takes-law-into-own-hands-neo-nazi-links
- Miller, Christopher. "Deputized as Election Monitors, Ukrainian Ultranationalists 'Ready to Punch' Violators." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty, March 8, 2019. https://www.rferl.org/a/deputized-as-election-monitors-ukrainian-ultranationalists-ready-to-punch-violators/29809207.html
- ⁵² Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. Bellingcat, January 18, 2022. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/
- 53 "Profile: Who Are Ukraine's Far-Right Azov Regiment?" Military News | Al Jazeera, Al Jazeera, March 1, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/1/who-are-the-azov-regiment
- ⁵⁴ Engelbrecht, Cora. "Far-Right Militias in Europe Plan to Confront Russian Forces, a Research Group Says." The New York Times. The New York Times, February 25, 2022.

https://www.nytimes.com/2022/02/25/world/europe/militias-russia-ukraine.html

- ⁵⁵ Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine's Far-Right Forces See an Opportunity in Russia's Invasion Threat to Grow Their Violent Movement." BuzzFeed News, BuzzFeed News, February 22, 2022.
- https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-russia-invasion-far-right-training
- ⁵⁶ Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine's Far-Right Forces See an Opportunity in Russia's Invasion Threat to Grow Their Violent Movement." BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, February 22, 2022.

https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-russia-invasion-far-right-training

- ⁵⁷ Cookman, Liz. "Babushka Battalion' Ready to Protect Ukraine from Russia." Russia-Ukraine war News | Al Jazeera. Al Jazeera, February 15, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/14/babushka-battalion-ready-to-protect-ukraine-from-russia
- ⁵⁸ Miller, Christopher, "Ukraine's Far-Right Forces See an Opportunity in Russia's Invasion Threat to Grow Their Violent Movement." BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, February 22, 2022.

https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-russia-invasion-far-right-training

⁵⁹ Engelbrecht, Cora. "Far-Right Militias in Europe Plan to Confront Russian Forces, a Research Group Says." The New York Times. The New York Times, February 25, 2022.

https://www.nytimes.com/2022/02/25/world/europe/militias-russia-ukraine.html

60 "Besieged Ukrainian city of Mariupol appeals for help." Al Jazeera English. 2022.

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/4/mariupol-ukraine-russian-siege

- 61 O'Connor, Tom. "As Ukraine Rallies Nation to Defend from Russia, Far-Right Joins the Fight." Newsweek. 2022. https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-rallies-nation-defend-russia-far-right-joins-fight-1684187
- ⁶² Bella, Timothy, and Annabelle Timsit. "Zelensky Says 16,000 Foreigners Have Volunteered to Fight for Ukraine against Russian Invasion." The Washington Post. The Washington Post, March 3, 2022.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/03/03/zelensky-ukraine-16000-foreign-volunteers-russia/.

- ⁶³ Bella, Timothy, and Annabelle Timsit. "Zelensky Says 16,000 Foreigners Have Volunteered to Fight for Ukraine against Russian Invasion." The Washington Post. The Washington Post, March 3, 2022.
- https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/03/03/zelensky-ukraine-16000-foreign-volunteers-russia/.

 64 Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014.

https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329

⁶⁵ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." *Terrorism and Political Violence*. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974 66 Polyakova, Alina. "Ukraine's Democracy Problem." Foreign Affairs. 2014.

https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/ukraine/2014-10-26/ukraines-democracy-problem; Balmforth, Richard and Pavel Polityuk, "War Veterans Steal Limelight in Ukraine's New Parliament." Reuters. 2014,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-parliament/war-veterans-steal-limelight-in-ukraines-new-parliament-idUSKCN0JB1IQ20141127

⁶⁷ Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329

- ⁶⁸ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." *Terrorism and Political Violence*. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974
- ⁶⁹ Dwyer, Colin. "Apparent Assassination Attempt Injures Ukrainian Lawmaker, Kills 2 People." NPR. 2017. https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2017/10/26/560183471/apparent-assassination-attempt-injures-ukrainian-lawmaker-kills-2-people
- ⁷⁰ Luhn, Alex. "Preparing for War with Ukraine's Fascist Defenders of Freedom." Foreign Policy. 2014. https://foreignpolicy.com/2014/08/30/preparing-for-war-with-ukraines-fascist-defenders-of-freedom/
- 71 Colborne, Michael. From the Fires of War: Ukraine's Azov Movement and the Global Far Right. Columbia University Press, 2022. P. 92.
- "National Militias Paramilitary group associated with National Corps and Azov movement." Reporting Radicalism. N.d. https://reportingradicalism.org/en/dossiers/groups/national-militias
- ⁷³ Colborne, Michael. From the Fires of War: Ukraine's Azov Movement and the Global Far Right. Columbia University Press, 2022. P, 93.
- Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. November 14, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html; Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Defend the White Race": American Extremists Being Co-Opted by Ukraine's Far-Right." Bellingcat. 2019. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2019/02/15/defend-the-white-race-american-extremists-being-co-opted-by-ukraines-far-right/; Musharbash, Yassin. "The Globalization of Far Right Extremism: An Investigate Report." Combatting Terrorism Center. Vol. 14, Issue 6, 2021. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-globalization-of-far-right-
- extremism-an-investigative-report/

 75 Nonjon, Adrien. "Olena Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism." Illiberalism Studies. 2020. https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/
- ⁷⁶ Levy, Bernard-Henri, "A Visit to Europe's Front with Russia." Wall Street Journal. 2020. https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-visit-to-europes-front-with-russia-11587166080
- ⁷⁷ Ruhl, Mitch. "Paramilitary Forces in Ukraine: Matches to a Powder Keg." Small Wars Journal. 2022. https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/paramilitary-forces-ukraine-matches-powder-keg
- ⁷⁸ Gomza, Ivan, & Johann Zajaczkowski. "Black Sun Rising: Political Opportunity Structure Perceptions and Institutionalization of the Azov Movement in Post-Euromaidan Ukraine." Nationalities Papers. 2019. 47(5): 774– 800. doi:10.1017/nps.2019.30
- ⁷⁹ Gomza, Ivan, & Johann Zajaczkowski. "Black Sun Rising: Political Opportunity Structure Perceptions and Institutionalization of the Azov Movement in Post-Euromaidan Ukraine." Nationalities Papers. 2019, 47(5): 774-800, doi:10.1017/nps.2019.30
- Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014.
 https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329; Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html
- 81 Luhn, Alex. "Preparing for War with Ukraine's Fascist Defenders of Freedom." Foreign Policy. 2014. https://foreignpolicy.com/2014/08/30/preparing-for-war-with-ukraines-fascist-defenders-of-freedom/
- ⁸² Baczynska, Gabriel. "Ultra-nationalist Ukrainian battalion gears up for more fighting." Reuters. 2015. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-azov/ultra-nationalist-ukrainian-battalion-gears-up-for-more-fighting-idUSKBN0ML0XJ20150325
- 83 Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far Right Movement that Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/
- ⁸⁴ Gomza, Ivan, & Johann Zajaczkowski. "Black Sun Rising: Political Opportunity Structure Perceptions and Institutionalization of the Azov Movement in Post-Euromaidan Ukraine." Nationalities Papers. 2019. 47(5): 774-800, doi:10.1017/nps.2019.30

85 Walker, Shaun. "Azov fighters are Ukraine's greatest weapon and may be its greatest threat." The Guardian. 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis;

86 Harding, Luke. "The billionaire parachuted in to run Ukraine's most troubled region." The Guardian. 2014.

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/apr/25/billionaire-ukraine-troubled-region-serhiy-taruta

- 87 Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. 2018. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/
- ⁸⁸ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the 'Azov' Battalion in 2014." The 21st Century Cold War, 2020, 105–31. https://doi.org/10.1201/9780367855123-7.
- ⁸⁹ Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. Bellingcat, January 18, 2022. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/.
- 90 Petik, Oles, and Denys Gorbach. "The Rise of Azov." Open Democracy. Open Democracy, February 15, 2016. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/rise-of-azov/.
- ⁹¹ Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. Bellingcat, January 18, 2022. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/
- ⁹² Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. 2018. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/
- ⁹³ Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html
- ⁹⁴ Shuster, Simon and Billy Perrigo. "Like, Share, Recruit: How a White-Supremacist Militia Uses Facebook to Radicalize and Train New Members." Time Magazine. 2021. https://time.com/5926750/azov-far-right-movement-facebook/
- 95 "Hatebook: Facebook's neo-Nazi shopfronts funding far-right extremism." Center for Countering Digital Hate. 2021, https://www.counterhate.com/_files/ugd/f4d9b9_55b47be4de914daf866cfa1810cc56c5.pdf
- 96 "Besieged Ukrainian city of Mariupol appeals for help." Al Jazeera English. 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/4/mariupol-ukraine-russian-siege
- ⁹⁷ Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights On U.S., Europe, November 19, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html.
- ⁹⁸ Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights On U.S., Europe, November 19, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html. Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine Deported Two American Members of a Neo-Nazi Group Who Tried to Join a Far-Right Military Unit for 'Combat Experience." BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, October 8, 2020. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-deports-american-neo-nazi-atomwaffen-division.
- Lister, Tim. "The Nexus between Far-Right Extremists in the United ..." Combating Terrorism Center At West Point. Combating Terrorism Center At West Point, April 2020. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-nexus-between-far-right-extremists-in-the-united-states-and-ukraine/.
- ⁹⁹ Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights On U.S., Europe, November 19, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-curope/29600564.html.
- Shuster, Simon, and Billy Perrigo, "How a Far-Right Militia Uses Facebook to Train New Members." Time, January 7, 2021. https://time.com/5926750/azov-far-right-movement-facebook/.
- 161 Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014.
- https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329; Levy, Bernard-Henri. "A Visit to Europe's Front with Russia." Wall Street Journal. 2020. https://www.wsj.com/articles/a-visit-to-europes-front-with-russia-11587166080 Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America.
- 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html

- Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html
- Cookman, Liz. "Babushka Battalion' Ready to Protect Ukraine from Russia." Russia-Ukraine war News | Al Jazeera, February 15, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/14/babushka-battalion-ready-to-protect-ukraine-from-russia
- ¹⁰⁵ O'Connor, Tom, "As Ukraine Rallies Nation to Defend from Russia, Far-Right Joins the Fight." Newsweek. 2022. https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-rallies-nation-defend-russia-far-right-joins-fight-1684187
- ¹⁰⁶ Hume, Tim. "How a Far-Right Battalion Became a Part of Ukraine's National Guard." VICE, VICE, February 16, 2022. https://www.vice.com/en/article/3ab7dw/azov-battalion-ukraine-far-right.
- Petik, Oles, and Denys Gorbach. "The Rise of Azov." Open Democracy. Open Democracy, February 15, 2016. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/rise-of-azov/.
- 107 Petik, Oles, and Denys Gorbach. "The Rise of Azov." Open Democracy. Open Democracy, February 15, 2016. https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/rise-of-azov/.
- "Profile: Who Are Ukraine's Far-Right Azov Regiment?" Military News | Al Jazeera, Al Jazeera, March 1, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/3/1/who-are-the-azov-regiment.
- ¹⁰⁸ Bennetts, Marc. "Ukraine's National Militia: 'We're not neo-Nazis, we just want to make our country better'." The Guardian. 2018. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/mar/13/ukraine-far-right-national-militia-takes-law-into-own-hands-neo-nazi-links
- 109 Colborne, Michael. "Inside the Extremist Group That Dreams of Ruling Ukraine." Haaretz.com. Haaretz, February 23, 2019. https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/.premium-inside-the-extremist-group-that-dreams-of-ruling-ukraine-1.6936835
- Walker, Shaun. "Azov Fighters Are Ukraine's Greatest Weapon and May Be Its Greatest Threat." The Guardian. Guardian News and Media, September 10, 2014. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/10/azov-far-right-fighters-ukraine-neo-nazis.
- ¹¹¹ Ukraine's Far-Right Children's Camp: 'I Want to Bring up a Warrior'. The Guardian. The Guardian, 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=jiBXmbkwiSw.
- ¹¹² Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far-Right Movement That Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy Magazine, April 17, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/.
- ¹¹³ Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far-Right Movement That Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. Foreign Policy. Magazine, April 17, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/.
- ¹¹⁴ Luhn, Alex. "Preparing for War with Ukraine's Fascist Defenders of Freedom." Foreign Policy. 2014. https://foreignpolicy.com/2014/08/30/preparing-for-war-with-ukraines-fascist-defenders-of-freedom/
- Olzanski, Tadeusz. "Svoboda party the new phenomenon on the Ukrainian right-wing scene." Center for Eastern Studies. 2011. https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2011-07-05/svoboda-party-new-phenomenon-ukrainian-right-wing-scene
- ¹¹⁶ Brayman, Lolita. "Ukrainian Nationalists Strive to Shake Off Allegations of anti-Semitism." Haaretz. 2014. https://www.haaretz.com/jewish/.premium-ukrainians-rebut-anti-semitism-talk-1,5327269
- 117 Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far Right Movement that Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/
- Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. November 14, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html
- 119 Colborne, Michael. "The Far Right Just Got Humiliated in Ukraine's Election but Don't Write It Off Just Yet." Haaretz. 2019. https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/.premium-the-far-right-just-got-humiliated-in-ukraine-s-election-but-don-t-write-it-off-1.7563138
- ¹²⁰ Colborne, Michael, "There's One Far Right Movement that Hates the Kremlin," Foreign Policy, 2019.
 https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/
- ¹²¹ Baczynska, Gabriela. "Ultra-Nationalist Ukrainian Battalion Gears up for More Fighting." Reuters. Thomson Reuters, March 25, 2015. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-azov/ultra-nationalist-ukrainian-battalion-gears-up-for-more-fighting-idUSKBN0ML0XJ20150325

Lister, Tim. "The Nexus between Far-Right Extremists in the United ..." Combating Terrorism Center At West Point. Combating Terrorism Center At West Point, April 2020. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-nexus-between-far-right-

extremists-in-the-united-states-and-ukraine/.

122 Ostrovsky, S. (2014). Under Fire with the Azov Battalion: Russian Roulette, Vice: Under Fire with the Azov Battalion: Russian Roulette, Vice. Retrieved March 6, 2022, from

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BKnFSzMefTY
123 "Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 15 February to 15 May 2016." Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights." 2016.

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/Ukraine_14th_HRMMU_Report.pdf#page=18

"Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 15 February to 15 May 2016." Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights." 2016.

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/Ukraine 14th HRMMU Report.pdf#page=32

¹²⁵ Miller, Christopher. "With Axes And Hammers, Far-Right Vigilantes Destroy Another Romany Camp In Kyiv." Radio FreeEurope/RadioLiberty. 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-far-right-vigilantes-destroy-another-romany-camp-in-kyiv/29280336.html

¹²⁶ Cookman, Liz. "Babushka Battalion' Ready to Protect Ukraine from Russia." Russia-Ukraine war News | Al Jazeera. Al Jazeera, February 15, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/14/babushka-battalion-ready-to-protect-ukraine-from-russia. Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine's Far-Right Forces See an Opportunity in Russia's Invasion Threat to Grow Their Violent Movement." BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, February 22, 2022. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-russia-invasion-far-right-training

¹²⁷ Sonne, Paul, and Ellen Nakashima. "Russia's Siege of Mariupol a Grim Sign for Other Major Ukrainian Cities." The Washington Post. The Washington Post, March 4, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/03/04/ukraine-russia-siege-tactics-mariupol/.

¹²⁸ Chazan, Guy. "Ukrainian volunteer fighters with a luxurious seaside residence". Financial Times. 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/f00b9d16-196a-11e4-8730-00144feabdc0

129 Krushelnycky, Askold. "Ukraine Wins a Battle in the East." Foreign Policy. 2014.

https://foreignpolicy.com/2014/06/16/ukraine-wins-a-battle-in-the-east/; Krushelnycky, Askold. "The Battle for Mariupol." Atlantic Council. 2014. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/the-battle-for-mariupol/

Niller, Christopher, "With Axes And Hammers, Far-Right Vigilantes Destroy Another Romany Camp In Kyiv." Radio FreeEurope/RadioLiberty. 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-far-right-vigilantes-destroy-another-romany-camp-in-kyiv/29280336.html; GTD Perpetrator 40855. Global Terrorism Database. Study for Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism. Last modified September 2019.

https://www.start.umd.edu/gtd/search/Results.aspx?perpetrator=40855

O'Connor, Tom. "As Ukraine Rallies Nation to Defend from Russia, Far-Right Joins the Fight." Newsweek. 2022. https://www.newsweek.com/ukraine-rallies-nation-defend-russia-far-right-joins-fight-1684187

¹³² Chazan, Guy. "Ukrainian volunteer fighters with a luxurious seaside residence". Financial Times. 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/f00b9d16-196a-11e4-8730-00144feabdc0

Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." Terrorism and Political Violence. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974

¹³⁴ Umland, Andreas. "Irregular Militias and Radical Nationalism in Post-Euromaydan Ukraine: The Prehistory and Emergence of the "Azov" Battalion in 2014." *Terrorism and Political Violence*. 2019. 31(1): 105-131, DOI: 10.1080/09546553.2018.1555974

¹³⁵ Shuster, Simon and Billy Perrigo. "Like, Share, Recruit: How a White-Supremacist Militia Uses Facebook to Radicalize and Train New Members." Time Magazine. 2021. https://time.com/5926750/azov-far-right-movement-facebook/

¹³⁶ Biddle, Sam. "Facebook allows praise of neo-Nazi Ukrainian Battalion if it Fights Russian Invasion." The Intercept. 2022. https://theintercept.com/2022/02/24/ukraine-facebook-azov-battalion-russia/

137 Kheel, Rebecca. "Congress bans arms to Ukraine militia linked to neo-Nazis." The Hill. 2018.

https://thehill.com/policy/defense/380483-congress-bans-arms-to-controversial-ukrainian-militia-linked-to-neo-nazis

138 "The photos show scenes from a youth paramilitary camp near Kyiv in 2015 and 2017." AFP, 2022.

https://ph.news.yahoo.com/photos-show-scenes-youth-paramilitary-

094721451.html?guccounter=1&guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQ AAADlH6sspGgDU5UpdefMRKSj_Klq6biFUeppartoAT6FRQ_Yn47TAp2evc9-

WdRkzfLHLZOGtMBWX3NFKmJOpW95H7-PhU g1xfRH7Agdqr5L-

K2v0w6M4ANHzgu1G Kpb5ANYULWAAUjYIiRFvjmSL4n8JWaqysWJST pzbXXa k; Nonjon, Adrien. "Olena

Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism." Illiberalism Studies. 2020.

https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/

- "Ukraine's Hyper-Nationalist Military Summer Camp for Kids | NBC Left Field." NBC News. YouTube. 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CpV16BQfbrQ
- 140 "National Militias Paramilitary group associated with National Corps and Azov movement." Reporting Radicalism. N.d. https://reportingradicalism.org/en/dossiers/groups/national-militias
- 141 "Ukraine: Far-right Azov Battalion hold parade for fourth 'victory' anniversary," Ruptly. 2017. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tu3zsOu5PNw
- ¹⁴² Cookman, Liz. "Babushka Battalion' Ready to Protect Ukraine from Russia." Russia-Ukraine war News | Al Jazeera, February 15, 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/14/babushka-battalion-ready-to-protect-ukraine-from-russia
- ¹⁴³ Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine's Far-Right Forces See an Opportunity in Russia's Invasion Threat to Grow Their Violent Movement." BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, February 22, 2022.

https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-russia-invasion-far-right-training

- 144 Colborne, Michael. "There's One Far Right Movement that Hates the Kremlin." Foreign Policy. 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/17/theres-one-far-right-movement-that-hates-the-kremlin-azov-ukraine-biletsky-nouvelle-droite-venner/
- Yet." Haaretz. 2019. https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/europe/.premium-the-far-right-just-got-humiliated-in-ukraine-s-election-but-don-t-write-it-off-1.7563138
- ¹⁴⁶ Nonjon, Adrien. "Olena Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism." Illiberalism Studies. 2020. https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/
- ¹⁴⁷ Nonjon, Adrien. "Olena Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism." Illiberalism Studies. 2020. https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/
- ¹⁴⁸ Nonjon, Adrien. "Olena Semenyaka, The "First Lady" of Ukrainian Nationalism." Illiberalism Studies. 2020, https://www.illiberalism.org/olena-semenyaka-the-first-lady-of-ukrainian-nationalism/
- Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html
- ¹⁵⁰ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "Ukraine: Information on the Right Sector, Including Affiliated Groups and Activities; Involvement in Eastern Ukraine; Relations with Authorities (2013-July 2016)." Refworld, Canada: Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, 22 July 2016, www.refworld.org/docid/57b6d7424.html.
- ¹⁵¹ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "Ukraine: Information on the Right Sector, Including Affiliated Groups and Activities; Involvement in Eastern Ukraine; Relations with Authorities (2013-July 2016)." Refworld, Canada: Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, 22 July 2016, www.refworld.org/docid/57b6d7424.html.
- 152 "14 Points of Misanthropic Division International", Ukrainian Crusade, 26 March 2015, https://web.archive.org/web/20170620215802/https://ukrainiancrusade.blogspot.com/2015/03/1 4-points-of-misanthropic-division.html
- 153 "Hatebook: Facebook's neo-Nazi shopfronts funding far-right extremism." Center for Countering Digital Hate.
 2021. https://www.counterhate.com/ files/ugd/f4d9b9 55b47be4de914daf866cfa1810cc56c5.pdf
- 154 "Hatebook: Facebook's neo-Nazi shopfronts funding far-right extremism." Center for Countering Digital Hate.
 2021. https://www.counterhate.com/ files/ugd/f4d9b9 55b47be4de914daf866cfa1810cc56c5.pdf
- 155 "C14 Radical right-wing group with youth camps, paramilitary unit and history of violence." Reporting Radicalism. N.d. https://reportingradicalism.org/en/dossiers/groups/c14-radical-right-wing-group-with-youth-camps-paramilitary-unit-and-history-of-violence
- 156 "C14 Radical right-wing group with youth camps, paramilitary unit and history of violence." Reporting Radicalism. N.d. https://reportingradicalism.org/en/dossiers/groups/c14-radical-right-wing-group-with-youth-camps-paramilitary-unit-and-history-of-violence
- ¹⁵⁷ Lister, Tim. "The Nexus Between Far-Right Extremists in the United States and Ukraine." CTC Sentinel 13, no. 5 (April 2020): 30–41. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-nexus-between-far-right-extremists-in-the-united-states-and-ukraine/
 ¹⁵⁸ Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Defend the White Race': American Extremists Being Co-Opted by Ukraine's Far-Right." Bellingcat. February 15, 2019. https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2019/02/15/defend-the-white-race-american-extremists-being-co-opted-by-ukraines-far-right/

- ¹⁵⁹ Miller, Christopher, "Ukraine Deported Two American Members Of A Neo-Nazi Group Who Tried To Join A Far-Right Military Unit For "Combat Experience." Buzzfeed News. 2020.
- https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-deports-american-neo-nazi-atomwaffen-division

 160 Blazakis et al. "Special Report: The Atomwaffen Division: The Evolution of the White Supremacy Threat." The
 Soufan Center. August 2020. https://thesoufancenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/The-Atomwaffen-DivisionThe-Evolution-of-the-White-Supremacy-Threat-August-2020-.pdf
- 161 "Extremist Content Online: White Supremacists Celebrate Jersey City Shooting on Telegram." Counter Extremism Project. December 17, 2019. https://www.counterextremism.com/press/extremist-content-online-whitesupremacists-celebrate-jersey-city-shooting-telegram
- 162 "Extremist Content Online: White Supremacists Celebrate Jersey City Shooting on Telegram." Counter Extremism Project. December 17, 2019. https://www.counterextremism.com/press/extremist-content-online-white-supremacists-celebrate-jersey-city-shooting-telegram
- Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. November 14, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html
- Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. November 14, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html
- Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. November 14, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html
- 166 "Rise Above Movement (R.A.M.)." Anti-Defamation League. 2020. https://www.adl.org/resources/backgrounders/rise-above-movement-ram
- Miller, Christopher. "Azov, Ukraine's Most Prominent Ultranationalist Group, Sets Its Sights on U.S., Europe." RadioFreeEurope/RadioLiberty. November 14, 2018. https://www.rferl.org/a/azov-ukraine-s-most-prominent-ultranationalist-group-sets-its-sights-on-u-s-europe/29600564.html
- ¹⁶⁸ Blazakis, Jason et al. "Inside the Russian Imperial Movement: Practical Implications of U.S. Sanctions." The Soufan Center. April 2020, https://thesoufancenter.org/research/inside-the-russian-imperial-movement-practicalimplications-of-u-s-sanctions/
- 169 "The Transnational Network That Nobody is Talking About," The Soufan Center. 2019. https://thesoufancenter.org/intelbrief-the-transnational-network-that-nobody-is-talking-about/
- ¹⁷⁰ Chazan, Guy. "Ukrainian volunteer fighters with a luxurious seaside residence". Financial Times. 2014. https://www.ft.com/content/f00b9d16-196a-11e4-8730-00144feabdc0
- ¹⁷¹ Ukraine: Azov battalion commander found dead. Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty. 27 July 2015. https://www.refworld.org/docid/55ee961a15.html
- ¹⁷²Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America.
 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html; Newman, Dina. "Ukraine conflict: 'White power' warrior from Sweden." BBC. 2014. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-28329329; Seldin, Jeff. "White Supremacists Lead New Wave of Foreign Fighters." VOA News. 2019.
- https://www.voanews.com/a/usa_white-supremacists-lead-new-wave-foreign-fighters/6176687.html

 173 Seldin, Jeff. "White Supremacists Lead New Wave of Foreign Fighters." VOA News. 2019.
- https://www.voanews.com/a/usa_white-supremacists-lead-new-wave-foreign-fighters/6176687.html
- ¹⁷⁴ Rekawek, Kacper. Rep. Career Break or a New Career: Extremist Foreign Fighters in Ukraine. Counter Extremism Project, 2020.
- ¹⁷⁵ Laguardia, Francesca. 2020. CONSIDERING A DOMESTIC TERRORISM STATUTE AND ITS ALTERNATIVES †. Northwestern University Law Review 114, (4): 1061-1099,
- http://proxygw.wrlc.org/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/considering-domestic-terrorism-statute/docview/2366698608/se-2?accountid=11243
- ¹⁷⁶ Miller, Christopher. "Ukraine Deported Two American Members of a Neo-Nazi Group Who Tried to Join a Far-Right Military Unit for 'Combat Experience.'" BuzzFeed News. BuzzFeed News, October 8, 2020.
- https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/christopherm51/ukraine-deports-american-neo-nazi-atomwaffen-division.

 177 Shuster, Simon, and Billy Perrigo. "How a Far-Right Militia Uses Facebook to Train New Members." Time.
- Time, January 7, 2021. https://time.com/5926750/azov-far-right-movement-facebook/.
- ¹⁷⁸ Lister, Tim. "The Nexus between Far-Right Extremists in the United ..." Combating Terrorism Center At West Point. Combating Terrorism Center At West Point, April 2020. https://ctc.usma.edu/the-nexus-between-far-right-extremists-in-the-united-states-and-ukraine/.

¹⁷⁹ Vickery, Matthew. "Ukraine's Other Russians." Al Jazeera. Al Jazeera, September 26, 2015.

https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2015/9/25/ukraines-other-russians.

¹⁸⁰ Kuzmenko, Oleksiy. "Ukrainian Far-Right Fighters, White Supremacists Trained by Major European Security Firm." Bellingcat. 2018, https://www.bellingcat.com/news/uk-and-europe/2018/08/30/ukrainian-far-right-fighters-white-supremacists-trained-major-european-security-firm/

Ayres, Sabra. "Driven by far-right ideology, Azov Battalion mans Ukraine's front line." Al Jazeera America. 2014. http://america.aljazeera.com/articles/2014/7/24/ukraine-azov-battalion.html

¹⁸² Bella, Timothy, and Annabelle Timsit. "Zelensky Says 16,000 Foreigners Have Volunteered to Fight for Ukraine against Russian Invasion." The Washington Post. The Washington Post, March 3, 2022.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/03/03/zelensky-ukraine-16000-foreign-volunteers-russia/.

¹⁸³ Bella, Timothy, and Annabelle Timsit. "Zelensky Says 16,000 Foreigners Have Volunteered to Fight for Ukraine against Russian Invasion." The Washington Post, The Washington Post, March 3, 2022. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/03/03/zelensky-ukraine-16000-foreign-volunteers-russia/.